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         1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 2nd November 2021 in the Village Hall

PRESENT:
P. Phillips (Chairman) J. Abbott, S. Fardon, P. Jones, P. Olney, G. Sansom, R. Saunders, P. White, J. Walker, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 3 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session: 
	

	
	Pre-School representative thanked Council for their donation and noted that the new building would be delivered in seven lorry loads w/c 13.11.21.  She explained that Bedford BC had asked if Pre-School could open for a longer day and provide holiday care – see item 16.  
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Apologies: M Frampton (illness), S. Nicholas (personal)
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:
	

	
	Cllr. Sansom for item 8 as a relative of a Brockwell resident.  Cllr. White for item 11 as known to the contractor and 18b) as a resident of Reynes Drive.  Cllr. Walker for item 13 as visitors parked outside her property.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 5th October 2021:
	

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways - Cllr. Abbott was pursuing flooding at Lovell Road bridge as water was over the footway 20.10.21.  Cllr. Saunders noted that he had met with Highways and there was a major problem with the drain.  Cllr. Abbott added that pipes had been jetted but and there seemed to be an obstruction on Network Rail property.  Speed limit had been reduced temporarily to 30mph on Oakley Road, Bromham from 22.10.21.to 26.11.21. during Anglian Water works.  Clerk had asked Bedford BC to remove metal sign stands from Station Road roundabout and fix the cover on the streetlight in Brockwell.  The crack in the wall of the twin bridges had been reported to Bedford BC.
	

	
	Parking – PCSO was pursuing parking on Church Lane/Ruffs Furze junction and Clerk had asked him to speak to any motorists parking dangerously on the Station Road bend opposite Brockwell and to patrol Lincroft at dropping off/picking up times.  Clerk had also asked schools to remind parents/carers to park considerately as residents in Lincroft were concerned about parking over their driveways.  Vehicles had been removed from Ruffs Furze green.
	

	
	Speed Cameras – no response from police about monitoring levels.   12 notices of prosecution had been issued in September, 9 up to 39mph, 1 at 40mph, 1 at 43mph and 1 at 44mph.
	

	
	Litter Bins - bins in Pavenham Road, Riverside Meadow and Station Road were not emptied again w/c 18.10.21.  Reported to Bedford BC.  Cllr. Jones noted that Station Road bin had been moved.
	

	
	Gates – new posts on allotment and Linch Furlong gates would be fitted 15/16.11.21.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 5th October 2021: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	a) priority setting meeting 07.10.21.
	

	
	Cllr. Jones reported that only four villages were represented.  Police gave a presentation on crime figures and in many cases there had been a reduction in vehicle crime and burglaries.  Possession of drugs was at the same level, trafficking and weapons offences had increased but there had been a drop in ASBOs.  The main issues were speeding, youth ASBOs and parking.  Police had also asked residents to complete a survey about priorities.  More information on police activities was available on social media and residents were asked to use the online reporting tool, whenever feasible.  Days of Action would be continuing.  Speeding and road safety were set as the priority for the next quarter and police had asked for the two roads most affected by speeding in each village.  Councillors had suggested Highfield Road, Lovell Road and Pavenham Road and Clerk had requested all three be monitored.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Speed Watch monitoring locations
	

	
	Chair commented that Speed Watch currently operated in Church Lane, Highfield Road, High Street, Lovell Road and Pavenham Road and asked where Council would like them to operate.  Two events were planned in November in High Street and Lovell Road.  Councillors suggested Reynes Drive and Chair to inform Speed Watch Team.  Chair confirmed that Team could not operate after dark.  Cllr. Abbott noted that serving police officers had to validate speed camera data for tickets to be issued and Council agreed that Clerk should write to Chief Constable, copied to Mr. Fuller MP, asking why this was necessary and requesting a change so that monitoring was not restricted by the number of officers available. 

There were 5 reported crimes in September, 2 assaults with injury, 2 public fear or alarm and 1 sexual
	Clerk
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	8.
	Improving Biodiversity:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Sansom reiterated the issues raised at the site meeting on 03.10.21.  Comments had been circulated and the site plan revised to take account of these.  The wet area had been removed, a playing/picnicking space left in the centre, wider paths created around the perimeter and shrubs retained adjacent to fences for security reasons.  Fruit trees had been suggested and incorporated but these would need regular maintenance, so residents could perhaps be asked to water and prune.  Concerns had been raised that Brockwell would be used by parents/carers dropping off/picking up Pre-School children so the gate to Pre-School would be kept locked.  The entrance would need to be widened to accommodate the maintenance tractor as the wildflowers needed to be collected at the end of the season and the collector was wider than a mower.  A collapsible bollard had therefore been included to prevent unauthorised access.  Resident had suggested access from Pre-School but the land was not owned by Council so the landowner might not allow.  Council explained that Mr. Knight was present at the meeting as an expert on wildflower management to answer residents’ questions and the contract for the Brockwell work would be put out to tender.   
Concerns were raised that improving the biodiversity on the site would result in anti-social behaviour but with the need to respond to climate change and the new Pre-School adjacent to the site Council agreed that it was not an option to do nothing.  
Council approved the revised plan, with small trees and dwarf fruit trees so that they would not need removing in future years.  Council would resolve the issue of the access, meeting residents on site with the collecting machine, then tender for the work and plant next Autumn.
Following a resident’s concern about the streetlights at the entrance Bedford BC had advised that the lights at the end of the path were on private land.  Bedford BC would not take on responsibility for lights on private land so, as there was a lamp on the footway at the entrance to the path, Council discussed whether a light was needed on the path.  Council agreed that one light should be retained and Clerk to ask Bedford BC to remove the second.  Cllr. Abbott noted that the brightness of the light could be lowered and he would ask Highways.
	GS

Clerk
Clerk/JA

	
	
	

	9.
	Annual Tree Inspection:
	Action

	
	Clerk had requested quotations and received one for £4,000 (no VAT) for works to trees in Riverside Meadow, the island, Parsonage Close, Ruffs Furze green, the Green, High Street/Reynes Drive green, Grange Green, Linch Furlong and The Furlong.  Clerk to obtain further quotations for discussion at December meeting.
Clerk noted that Woodland Trust tree deliveries had been delayed due to HGV driver shortages but should arrive by the end of November.  Cllr. Sansom noted that he had spoken to the Community Tree Trust and black poplars, which had been discussed on the tree walk, were available.
	Clerk

	
	 
	

	10.
	Play Equipment Inspection:
	Action

	
	Contractor had replaced the missing step on The Furlong unit and tightened the steps but noted that there was a gap because the wooden dowels no longer hold them together.  He suggested they were screwed to the beam and Council was content.  He had replaced the bolt on the dog grid which had been sheared off, the cap on the seesaw and temporarily fixed the cover on the zip wire chain.  
Annual inspection indicated that weeds/rubbish and a trip point should be removed from the dog grid, seat needed re-staining, the edge of the blue section of the unit needed sanding & algae removing and fixings on the swing were loose at The Furlong.   At the Green the gate needed adjusting, weeds/rubbish removing from the dog grid, rod needed replacing in the fence, the bin needed securing, algae needed removing from the log climber, rotten timber replacing, rough edges smoothing, corroded fixings replacing, loose fixings tightening, rotten wood, sound proofing & bolt covers on the slide needed replacing &, rough edges sanding, fixings on the seesaw needed tightening, rotted wood & missing fixings on the roundabout needed replacing, ground clearance re-establishing & metalwork needed painting, worn shackles on the swings needed replacing, post remaining from trim trail should be removed as there are finger entrapments or item reinstated,  footholds needed replacing on the silver multiplay, fixings needed tightening, warning sign was needed on MUGA (no jewellery etc.), cable fixings needed reorientating on zip wire, cable, fixing points & seat should be dismantled and inspected, timber on pirate ship needed staining and fixings tightening.  Surface round the seats, log climber, swings, supernova, climbing frame, MUGA, zip wire & basket swing needed reinstating.  Graffiti needed removing from bin, slide, climbing frame, zip wire &playhouse and weeds from around the log climber &, MUGA.  Bolt/post covers needed replacing on slide, silver multiplay, MUGA & basket swing.
Clerk had requested quotation to repair from contractor.
Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that £1,000 be allocated for repairs
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Linch Furlong fence:
	Action

	
	Clerk had requested quotations for removing the fence and was awaiting quotations.
Proposed by Cllr. Saunders, seconded by Cllr. Walker that Clerk accept the lowest once received

Resolved
	Clerk
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	12.
	Bollards on the Green:
	Action

	
	Two of the bollards had rotted and been knocked out of the ground.  Clerk had requested quotations to replace and awaiting responses.  Council to discuss again in December.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	Oakley Sports & Social Club:
	Action

	
	Clerk had requested advice from BATPC on accountability under the joint lease and awaiting a response.  Cllr. Abbott to chase.  Residents and councillors were concerned about parking during OSSC events as it was adversely affecting other groups using the Village Hall.  Cllr. Sansom had explained the problem at the ORA/OSSC meeting he attended and Cllr. Fardon suggested that Council should await advice from BATPC on their remit before pursuing further.  Cllr. White noted that the Village Hall had asked OSSC to marshall events more efficiently but had had little response.  Chair commented that OSSC had responded very constructively to a resident’s problem with light shining into their property, although the offending light was actually from the Village Hall and Council should ask again for copies of their accounts and minutes from the meeting attended by Cllr. Sansom.
	JA

Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Christmas Lights and Wreath:
	Action

	
	Christmas lights would be turned on 27.11.21. at 5.00pm.  Mrs. White had made an advent wreath for Council and councillors thanked her.
	ALL

	
	
	

	15.
	Queen’s Platinum Jubilee 2022:
	Action

	
	Jubilee celebrations were taking place from 02 – 05.06.22.   Oakley and Clapham would be lighting a beacon at Browns Wood on 02.06.22. and surrounding villages would be invited.  Councillors were unsure if the Carnival Committee or OSSC were organising an event and Clerk to ask a member of the Committee.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Pre-School Expansion:
	Action

	
	Pre-School advised that Bedford BC would like them to extend the provision they currently offered to ensure that the childcare needs within the Borough were met, so a variation to the planning consent would be required.  There were not enough child minders in Oakley to provide out of hours care and parents/carers were therefore unable to use the funding for Pre-School places provided by Government.  The current planning consent stipulated Monday to Friday 9.15am - 3.30pm for children and 8.00am - 5.00pm for staff.  Pre-School would therefore submit a planning variation enabling them to open 8.00am - 6.00pm for children and 7.30am – 6.30pm for staff.  A noise management plan had been prepared and children would not all be outside at the same time.  Trees had also been planted along Brockwell.  Pre-School confirmed that there would always be places for Oakley children and that not all would arrive at the same time.   All but one staff member lived in Oakley so could walk to site and they had travel and ecology plans encouraging sustainable travel.  Councillors commented that traffic was likely to be worse at drop off/pick up times than Pre-School envisaged.  Chair thanked them for informing Council.  
	

	
	
	

	17.
	Policy Documents Review:
	Action

	
	Council’s Community Engagement Strategy, Complaints Procedure, Disciplinary Policy, Grievance Policy, Equality & Diversity Policy, Health & Safety Policy, Newsletter Advertising Policy, Training Policy and Website Accessibility Policy were unchanged.   Disciplinary and Grievance Policies had been updated in 2020 and a new Tree Policy agreed earlier this year.  Council was content with the documents.  
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Highway Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Remembrance Sunday road closure
	

	
	Crossroads would be closed from 10.50am to 11.10am for the service at the War Memorial.  Station Road would not be closed as there was no procession this year due to Covid.  Police had confirmed that 2 Specials would man the closure.  Chair would lay Council wreath.    
	

	
	
	

	
	b) request for white line in Reynes Drive
	

	
	Resident was concerned about obstruction of his driveway by Post Office family and visitors and had requested Council support for a white line across 1 Reynes Drive.  Council had no objection and Clerk to advise resident to pursue with Bedford BC.    
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) responsibility for green areas in Dewlands/Ruffs Furze
	

	
	Following the tree walk, Cllr. Sansom suggested that Council ask Bedford BC if they could take on responsibility for the large green areas between Dewlands and Ruffs Furze, so trees could be planted.  Clerk to ask Bedford BC if utilities passed through these areas and, if not, pursue with Highways.
	

	
	
	

	19.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Abbott reported that Lovell Road drain would be cleared weekly until the flooding problem under the bridge was resolved with Network Rail.  
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	Bedford BC was awaiting the new waste strategy from Government which was expected to mandate that all areas had the same recycling collections.  Bedford BC would not, therefore, consider kerbside glass collections until the strategy had been published.  The shortage of HGV drivers had resulted in cuts to some Grant Palmer bus services but not those through Oakley.  Bedford BC had enough drivers if none were sick and green bin collections were delayed w/c 25.10.21. because of sickness.  Bulky Waste collections had also been postponed because of a shortage of drivers.  The next phase of the Clapham Road works on the central reservation would begin shortly and works were due to be completed by the end of March 2022.  Traffic congestion was less now that Oakley Road, Bromham had re-opened.  The new Integrated Care Systems required all care home staff to be vaccinated, resulting in staff shortages.  A reduction in the numbers in care homes was also making some unviable.  Cllr. Abbott noted that East West Rail and the Oxford-Cambridge Arc had not been discussed in the recent budget.
	

	
	
	

	20.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since Council meeting – 5th October 2021
	

	
	Application No.
	21/02292/FUL - single storey front extension at 66, Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 07.10.21.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	21/01183/S73A - single storey side extension with front door & rear door to garden (development already carried out) at 2 Burleigh Place


	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 11.10.21.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	21/02249/FUL - single storey front extension, two storey side extension & alterations to existing dwelling at 64 Lovell Road









	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 29.10.21.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 5th October 2021 

	
	Application No.
	a) 21/01459/FUL – single storey front extension at 12 Hunts Path 

	
	Parish Comments
	No objection


	
	Application No.
	b) 21/02625/FUL – rear dormer extension at 2B Highfield Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	
	Application No.
	c) 21/02685/FUL - single storey rear extension, infill utility room between house & garage, new side elevation windows at ground floor level at 9 Parsonage Close

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 21/02724/TPO – remove 8 ash trees along boundary fence and cut row of blackthorn trees to approximately 1m stumps at Bedford Arms, High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection.  Tree Officer should make the decision.


	
	Cllr. Sansom commented that the letter from the planning consultant in response to Council’s objection to application 21/02394/MAO for up to 40 dwellings on land off Station Road had ignored the Neighbourhood Plan.  Council had asked to be consulted on the layout and this should determine the Settlement Policy Area.  By allocating sites for 50 dwellings the NDP allocated the maximum number of houses required by the Local Plan 2030 and Bedford BC had confirmed that the 10 additional dwellings at Parrott Close would count towards the allocated number.  Cllr. Abbott confirmed that the application would be considered by the Planning Committee and the NDP would be taken into account.  

	


	21.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	CPRE 2022 wildflower meadows project
	

	
	CPRE was planning a new project centred around wildflowers in 2022, focusing on establishing and maintaining wildflowers in meadows, small urban spaces and gardens and had asked if Council would like to be involved.  No further information was yet available but Council agreed that they would want to participate.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	22.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) accounts for period up to 31st October 2021
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.10.21.
	£45,300.39

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.10.21.
	£7,256.38

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£59,495.74

	Hampshire Trust - Savings Bond
	£83,748.89


	
	OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 02.11.21.
	
	
	5.


	
	Received since last meeting:
	
	
	

	
	Gascoyne
	Newsletter advertising
	£144.00
	

	
	NAO Services
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Almond
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Whites 
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Hair Occasions
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00
	

	
	Oakley IT
	Newsletter advertising
	£216.00
	

	
	Carpenter
	Newsletter advertising
	£60.00
	

	
	Lane & Holmes
	Newsletter advertising
	£432.00
	

	
	Peacocks
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Testa
	Newsletter advertising
	£108.00
	

	
	Walker S
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Morton
	Allotment rent 
	£19.00
	

	
	Exon
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Bubbins
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Cerski
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Keyte
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Skipper 
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Day
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Day
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Elsby
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Osmond 
	Allotment rent 
	£9.91
	

	
	Wright
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Brown
	Allotment rent 
	£19.00
	

	
	Marshall
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Chalker
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Jackson
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Nicholas
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Hull
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Seager
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Campbell
	Allotment rent 
	£19.91
	

	
	Elliott
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Whatley
	Allotment rent 
	£39.82
	

	
	Weston
	Allotment rent 
	£18.00
	

	
	NatWest 
	Interest 
	£0.06
	

	
	
	Total
	£2,447.45
	


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms October
	£153.83
	s/o

	
	Salaries
	October payment 
	£1,158.30
	s/o

	
	Paice
	Expenses
	£178.67
	1719

	
	Oakley Pre-School
	S. 137 donation
	£1,000.00
	1720

	
	Bedfordshire Pension Fund
	October payment
	£333.42
	1721


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	Play Inspection Company
	Annual inspection
	£250.20
	1722

	D M Payroll Services 
	Payroll services - first half
	£96.00
	1723

	
	Total
	£3,170.42
	

	 
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) new projects 2022/23
	

	
	Councillors suggested replacing the log climber and/or roundabout, installing speed watch poles, if Bedford BC would not do so and trees for Brockwell Meadow.  Cllr. Fardon suggested that money from the Directory advertising be used for Brockwell and Council agreed.
	

	
	
	

	23.
	Date of Next Meeting: 7th December 2021   
	


 m
